February 14, 2007

Mr. William P. Hanes, Esq. 
Executive Director 
Kentucky Retirement Systems 
Perimeter Park West 
1260 Louisville Road Frankfort, KY 40601

Actuarial Impact: House Bill 418 HCS
07 RS BR 1486

Dear Mr. Hanes:

As requested, we have prepared an actuarial analysis of the impact of House Bill 418 on the Kentucky Retirement Systems.

House Bill 418 provides for an indefinite extension of the current Window eligibility period. We have calculated the impact on KERS and CERS funding due to this extension. Our results are presented below.

Background

KERS and CERS non‑hazardous employees are eligible for certain enhanced benefits if they meet certain age and set‑vice requirements, and elect to retire by January 1, 2009. The enhanced benefits are as follows:

• For both KERS and CERS non‑hazardous members who have at least 27 years of service and whose age and years of service total at least 75, final compensation is based on the average of the highest three fiscal years' monthly earnings rather than the highest five years.

• For KERS non‑hazardous members who have at least 20 years of service including tile period from January 1, 1998 through January 1, 1999, the benefit factor is increased from 2.00% to 2.20% for each year of service (CERS members are already at the 2.20% factor).

As noted, this "window" of opportunity closes after January 1, 2009. As a result, it is anticipated that many members will accelerate their retirement plans to take advantage of the better benefit structure. This creates heavier retirement experience which, in turn, increases the actuarial liability of and employer required contributions to the systems.

House Bill 418 would continue to apply the enhanced benefit structure to those members who qualify for them by January 1, 2009, even if they retire after that date. This would ease the retirement pressure and result in lower employer contribution rates.
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Results

The cost calculations were performed using the June 30, 2006 valuation results as a base, and altering the retirement rate assumptions to reflect the anticipated delay in retirement for many eligible members. For KERS, this meant eliminating the doubling of retirement rates during the window period for those eligible for the enhanced benefits. In addition, for both KIERS and CERS the retirement rate at or above 27 years of service (currently 25%) was reduced to 20% for the remainder of the current window period.

The table below shows the impact on employer contribution rates as a percent of payroll if the proposed

change were adopted.

 



June 30, 2006 


After Proposed

 Fund 



Valuation Results 

Change Rate 


Change

 




KERS Non‑Hazardous

Pension 


15.55% 


15.11% 


(0.44)%

Insurance 


32.82* 



32.64 



(0.18)






CERS Non‑Hazardous

Pension 


6.98% 



6.91% 



(0.07)%

Insurance 


20.51** 



20.50 



(0.01)

Based on a 4.50% valuation interest rate. 
The full rate prior to the Board approved contribution rate phase‑in.

If you would like to discuss these results in more detail, please do not hesitate to contact us.

Sincerely,

Thomas J. Cavanaugh, FSA, FCA, MAAA, EA 
Chief Executive Officer

